ALTRUSA - AN HISTORICAL VIEW 

1977 to 1987 

With the leadership of two Brookings businesswomen, Altrusa was organized in Brookings in 1977. Minnie Evanoff and Georgianna Perso met with Altrusans from Sioux Falls in April and by November 19, 1977, twenty two members met with these ladies again and we were officially organized with Minnie Evanoff as the first President, Anne Withrow as Vice-President, Dorothy Bishman as Secretary, Eunice Colburn as Corresponding Secretary, and Georgianna Perso as Treasurer. The club's first service project was to develop a Brookings area resource bureau service directory. 

At first, meetings were held at various places, including the Community Cultural Center, 
Wong's Cafe, the library, and the Elks. We even brought our sack lunches at times and had some meals catered at the Cultural Center. In 1978 with Anne Withrow as President, we sold raffle tickets (the prize was $100) to earn funds to send delegates to convention. Starting at this time we volunteered time for public television fund raising which we continued as long as the station was in Brookings. The second year we started the bridge marathon with three groups of players (30 couples) and Maxine Darnall as chair. It was decided that all net proceeds would go to the Brookings Area Adjustment Services. 

By this time we had adopted the Brookings Area Adjustment Services (now called Advance) as our main focus. We began meeting at the Holiday Inn twice monthly on Thursday noon. We donated a picture to the hospital lobby. We had a party to award the winners of all three groups and to thank all the persons for participating. Refreshments were served by Altrusa and they were scrumptious. 

We continued our projects in 1980 under the leadership of Maxine Darnall. That year approximately $400 was contributed to Brookings Area Adjustment Services. We gave two sets of dishes, eight folding chairs, cookware, tablecloths, and kitchen equipment to two homes of residents of the BAAS. Contributions were also made to the Women's Center. Our membership grew to 25, five of whom attended the annual conference in Fargo where we set up a booth to display our projects. 

Of special interest during the Centennial in Brookings in 1979, ten of us marched in the parade dressed in our centennial dresses. We had a large sign saying ALTRUSA and individual signs indicating what Altrusa stands for - Amity, Loyalty, Talent, Reciprocity, Unity, Service, and Achievement, something we all had to learn. Also during that year, we had to call the secretary if we were not going to be able to attend a meeting. Attendance was very good. 

Lenore Glover was installed as president for 1981. Excellent programs highlighted 1981; 
we expanded our service projects, adding a Christmas party for clients and a summer picnic and also gave $105 so four clients could attend Special Olympics. In addition we donated $600 to the BAAS. 

1982 was a year of involvement by members -- excellent cooperation by standing committees, good programs, and a monthly newsletter; dues increased to $34; a camera was purchased; we sponsored an International Coffee for foreign students at SDSU. These were some of the highlights during this year when Geneva Foster was our president. Anne Withrow was our first candidate for a district office at the conference in Sioux Falls. We had two delegates and prepared our first Mamie Bass entry. One of our members, Doris Schumacher, was honored as the "Woman of the Year" by the local Business and Professional Women. 

Dorothy Bishman became president in 1983 and implemented our first Wild Game Dinner in February, 1984. Every member was involved on a committee(s). It was a SUCCESS. We had 24 active members. This year we began one-to-one friendships with BAAS clients. We could take clients on an outing, shopping spree, tours of the Art Center, a movie, or out to eat. Our Altrusa Bridge Marathon had grown to five groups (l00 players) and was an excellent project for us. 


Nelda Campbell headed our club in 1984 when we added 3 new members. We had fun with our harvest auction, netting $6, had another successful Wild Game Dinner, and donated a microwave oven to the Brookings Area Adjustment Services. The club lost a very dedicated member in March, 1984 when Connie Colburn passed away at a very young age. Ardyce Gilbert was another member honored as BPW "Woman of the Year" this year. 

Our meeting date was changed to Tuesday during Lois Najacht's year as president - 1985 - and dues were $40. While our club gradually grew stronger from year to year, we really grew with nine new members! Sue Olderwurtel, district representative, visited our club in August. We were inspired! We added a service project which was a social services anonymous needy family to whom we contribute considerably as well as to FFVA and GIA. We established our first Literacy Committee. Mary Lou Walstrom, chair, was also a tutor. Our club awarded $525 to GIA recipient, Rosa Lee; purchased a 
16 mm. projector for the BAAS; and each club member served on one of three major committees: BAAS picnic, Bridge Marathon, or BAAS Christmas party. Nelda Campbell prepared our Mamie Bass entry entitled LOVE-Let Our Virtues Enrich! Another successful wild game dinner and a social dinner with the Huron Altrusa club at Pat and Carrol's in Lake Preston were enjoyed! Jan Muhl, member, was this year named BPW "Woman of the Year." 

Two delegates attended district conference at Thunder Bay where our club was the winner of the Mamie Bass award. Doris Schumacher was installed as president for 1986. We also installed six more new members and received $100 for the "Plus IS" award. Excellent programs, officer and committee orientation, and newsletters contributed to increased information on Altrusa that year, as well as the Governor's visit. We missed Dorothy Bishman who moved to Arizona. Our club presented $750 to Phyllis Colberg, FFVA awardee, and gave $100 to literacy. Quality club and Omni entries were prepared and the club was honored to present a program for district conference. Nelda Campbell was a candidate for district office. We continued with enthusiasm our former service projects and again had a packed house for the Wild Game dinner and also co-sponsored “Let’s Talk about Money.”

In 1987 we prepared for our club's 10th anniversary with Ardelle Lundeen as president.  We were notified Manjulade Vivekanandan was our GIA recipient and the club received $100 for our first Omni award entered. The following charter members were still active: Jeanette Abbey, Eunice Colburn, Maxine Darnall, Geneva Foster, Georgian a Perso, Doris Schumacher, and Anne Withrow. With a new convention center in Bookings, our Wild Game dinner was BIGGER than ever! Together we continued our goal:  Unity Through Service. 

1987 - 2002 

Mary Schmiesing Weber was installed as president for 1987-88. Our service project with Advance was continued as was the Wild Game Dinner and Bridge Marathon as fund raisers. Nelda Campbell, Mary Weber, and Ardelle Lundeen attended the district conference held in Beloit, WI. 

In 1988-89, Mary Lou Walstrom served as president. During that year, we started a system of paying a quarterly combined fee for meals and dues which expedited meetings by having one entree served to all. Calla Hogue and Lynn and Sarah Darnall attended the district conference held in Escanaba, MI. 
I 

The president for 1989-90 was Lynn Darnall. Shirley Heitland attended the district conference held in Winnipeg, Canada. 

In 1990-91, Shirley Heitland took over as president. The district conference was held in Oshkosh, WI which JoAnn Sckerl and Betty Arendsee attended. 

JoAnn Sckerl was installed as president in 1991-92. District conference was held in Grand Island, NE. Madeleine Rose spent the summer doing research at NASA. Several club members answered phones for public television fund raising. Major changes to the by-laws and standing rules were approved. $150 was given to the Newspaper in Education project; this donation was continued for several years. 

Our president for 1992-93 was Betty Arendsee. Betty, Rachel Paula, JoAnn Sckerl, and Ardelle Lundeen attended the district conference held in Fargo, ND. Members worked with the local Literacy Committee and provided cookies/bars for their recognition tea. ALTRUSA ExPRESSion was chosen as the title of the newsletter. Substantial donations of supplies and equipment were made to the Domestic Abuse Shelter.

In 1993-94, Rachel Paula served as president. The district conference was held in Burlington, IA and was attended by Joanie Holms and JoAnn Sckerl. An award was received for gaining new members in 1993-94. The club started participating in Make-a-Difference Day with a work session at the Youth House Project decorating and planting bulbs. A seminar with Patty Corwin was held on October 21 with Advance as co-sponsor. 

Joanie Holm was president for the 1994-95 year. District conference was held in Fond du Lac, WI. The club spearheaded Make-a-Difference Day in Brookings. As its project, members contributed many "sweat" hours to renovate/redecorate the new Advance Youth House and provided $2,000 for equipment. Funds were provided for the AAUW “Right Foot” project (school supplies for needy children). Members redecorated the Domestic Abuse Shelter kitchen and bathroom. 

Madeleine Rose took over as president in 1995-96. Carolyn Cotton attended the district 
conference held in Appleton, WI. Twenty-seven members responded to a survey to 
determine members' preferences for projects, etc. Infant immunization was the top choice of members and the club participated in a county-wide coalition. The club sponsored a community resource fair at the University Mall as its Make-a-Difference Day project.

Carolyn the Cotton was installed as president for the 1996-97 year. District conference was held in Des Moines, IA. Lisa Bender and Carolyn Cotton attended conference. A seminar featuring Patty Corwin was held on October 2, 1996. 

In 1997-98, Lisa Bender was installed as president. The district conference, held in Omaha, NE, was attended by Deb Dominiack, Mary McKinney, Ardelle Lundeen, and Melody Thompson. A major service project, redecorating the second floor of the Domestic Abuse Shelter, was started. Walls were painted and new bedspreads and curtains purchased. The most memorable meeting was the presentation by the State Supreme Court justices. 

Deb Dominiack served as president during the 1998-99 year. The next several years were busy and productive ones for the club. Nine new members were initiated which brought membership to 53 active and four emeritus. The club continued to provide two $1,000 scholarships to Brookings High graduates and $1,200 in minigrants to area teachers. In addition, $1,800 was donated to Advance: $1,000 for dental equipment and $800 for acoustic tile at their main building. Also, $200 was given to the Odyssey of the Mind group for their trip to the national contest. The May meeting was a party for retirees held at Marilyn Swanson's home. Six members attended the district conference in Rapid City, presented a skit, and issued an invitation to the following year’s conference in Brookings. The members attending were Deb Dominiack, Janet Meyer, Carolyn Cotton, Mary McKinney, Betty Arendsee, and Ardelle Lundeen. The Brookings Altrusa club received second place for the Mamie L. Bass award, an outstanding achievement certificate for the Letha Brown award, and several members received "2 for 2000" certificates. 

Mary McKinney was installed as president for the 1999-2000 year. The club published a cookbook with forty eight members submitting 300 recipes. Six new members were initiated. A blood drive was sponsored by the club for its Make-a-Difference Day project. District Board met in Brookings and attended the Wild Game Dinner as our guests. $2,063 was realized at the Silent Auction; $1,000 of the proceeds was donated to the Habitat for Humanity project. John Ball spoke at the Wild Game Dinner. Altrusa members manned a booth at the Women in Business Seminar. Brookings Altrusa Club hosted the District Conference which was a great success. The club also received the 
Governor's Award. Ardelle Lundeen was elected District Director. The most popular meeting each spring is Lynn Darnall's presentation of new plants. 

For the 2000-01 year, Laurie Stenberg Nichols served as president. A membership survey was taken early in the year - results served to guide future projects, etc. An Exceptional Employees luncheon with VJ. Smith as speaker was a huge success, monetarily as well as positive feedback. Lynn Verschoor started an arts/painting project for Advance persons. Altrusa provided seed money for the project. Four new members were initiated. Janet Meyer, Carolyn Cotton, and Ardelle Lundeen attended the District Conference in Wausau, WI and Ardelle also attended the International Convention in Dallas, TX. A children's theatre project was sponsored in conjunction with the Brookings Art Council. 

Melody Thompson was installed as president for the 2001-02 year. The Book Buddy project was started at Hillcrest Elementary School. Approximately twelve members and friends were paired with a second grader and met with them each week. Books were also donated as part of the literacy projects. Janet Meyer, Carolyn Cotton, and Ardelle attended the district conference in Duluth. They all presented workshops. the Brookings Altrusa Club received the Membership Award for installing 17 new members. A fountain and rose bushes were purchased in preparation for our 25th anniversary 
McCrory Garden project. The McCrory Garden committee met throughout the year to finalize plans for the project. A motivational seminar was held on March 13 with Gloria Schafer as speaker. A membership mixer was held on April 16. 

Janet Meyer serves as president during the 2002-03 year. The dedication of the Altrusa 
Garden in the McCrory Garden was held August 16 with a reception following at the 
Elks Club. 
2003 -2013


Billie Mutchler started the year as president but after a couple of months moved from Brookings.  Jennifer Jackson then took over as president.  


In the 2004-05 year, Christy Osborne took over as president.


Debbie Pederson was elected president in the 2005-06 year.  Several activities occurred during the year.  Lynne Grabowska, Darla Vig, and Christy Osborne and others painted bedrooms in the new Domestic Abuse Shelter.  The club also provided curtains and spreads for the shelter.  The club secured a Footprints award from Insty Prints to prepare and distribute SD coloring books.  Twenty were given to the Chamber of Commerce to distribute to travelers and 88 to Hillcrest 2nd and 4th graders to share.  This was the major literacy project of the year.  Also, that year the club bought shirts (with Altrusa emblem) for a girls’ PeeWee baseball team.  Restoration of the fountain which Altrusa had donated to McCrory Gardens and which had been destroyed was funded by the club.  The last Wild Game Dinner was held this year.

Madeleine Rose took the reins as president in 2006-07.  Harvest and Harmony event was started at the Medary Bible camp that autumn.  It was held as a fundraiser to take the place of our Wild Game Dinners.  Members made an array of hors-o’deurves and desserts.  A silent auction was held and entertainment provided.  In early 2007, our biannual Literacy Luncheons were initiated with Kim Carson as our speaker on dyslexia.  Mini-grants were awarded to area teachers.


Joan Nelson started the 2007-08 year as president but resigned mid-term due to illness in her family.  Mary Negstad then took over as president.  The last Harvest and Harmony event was held in October 2008.  The local Altrusa International Foundation was voted in by the club and given tax free status by the SD Secretary of State on September 15, 2008.

Mary Negstad continued as president 2008-2009.  Another Literacy Luncheon was held in February 2009 with September Kirby as speaker.  Our service project was to provide high interest, low vocabulary books to all county school libraries.  A grant was secured from the Altrusa International Foundation to fund part of the project.  We participated in the year-end celebration of Reading Buddies which was discontinued at that time.  Altrusa members had been reading with second graders at Hillcrest School for about five years.  A committee of members attended the District Seven conference at Green Bay, Wisconsin to invite the attendees to come to the 2010 district conference in Brookings with the theme, “Hats Off to the Future.”


Joye Billow served as president for the 2009-10 and 2010-11 years.  There were over 100 Altrusans at the District Seven conference held in Brookings on April 23 – 25, 2010.  Retired Brigadier General Myrna Williamson was a featured speaker.  Our service project for the conference was to provide books and supplies to the Tree of Life organization which provided books and schools supplies to surrounding Native American reservations.  In May we served dinner to the participants in the Women’s Habitat to Humanity Build.  On December 1, 2010, we provided desserts at a John Mills’ concert to raise funds to send delegates to the International Convention in Rapid City, SD in July 2011.

In February 2011, our Literacy Luncheon featured a speaker and three students speaking on Native American education.  As part of our work, we collected 30 boxes of books which Bernadine Enevoldsen and Prudence DeBates delivered to the Tree of Life organization in Mission, SD.


Bernadine Enevoldsen served as president for the 2011-12 and 2012-13 years.  We started holding business meetings at members’ homes with someone providing lunch during this biennium.  It was started as a money-saving procedure so dues would not need to be raised.  We continued to meet at the Days Inn for the program meeting.  We changed the Literacy Luncheon to an annual event on February 9, 2012 with Phyllis Cole-Dai speaking on homelessness and literacy.  The first $500 raised from the silent auction/raffle  was donated to the Brookings Backpack Project.

The Literacy Luncheon held on January 25, 2013 featured John Stiegelmeier, the SDSU football coach, as speaker.  He drew a large audience and the luncheon was an excellent fundraiser providing almost $4,000 for literacy projects. Some of the raffle items were designated for club administrative costs and raised over $300.  The Fellowship of Christian Athletes was the designated project for the first $650 donations.  Leftovers from the luncheon were used to provide lunch for Habitat for Humanity workers the following day.  On April 8, the club served at the Harvest Table dinner at the Methodist Community Life Center.
ONGOING EVENTS 

Over the course of the years, several service projects and fund raisers have become 
institutionalized and are carried out each year. 

The initial fundraiser for the club was the Bridge Marathon. Four or five groups play 
each year grossing $800-1,000. In 1982, Altrusa held its first Wild Game Dinner which 
is an annual event. A Silent Auction was added to the dinner about 1997. In the late 90s, 
a motivational speaker/seminar was initiated and has continued on an annual or biannual 
basis as a replacement for the Wild Game Dinner.
Originally all service moneys were directed to Advance. Over the years, many items of 
equipment, funds, and parties were provided to Advance. As Advance matured, funds 
were provided on a sporadic basis as needs arose. The Christmas party and presents are 
ongoing and enjoyed by all the clients. 

The Domestic Abuse Shelter became a reality in the early 90s and Altrusa diverted service funds and hands-on volunteering on an as needed basis - painting, cleaning, redecorating, etc. Since the early 90s, scholarships have been awarded to two Brookings High graduates annually. Minigrants have been awarded to areas teachers. Brookings Altrusa has been a long-time sponsor of University Week for Women with a $25 annual donation and a member on the UWW board. 

Other service projects have been funded on a sporadic basis. These include Habitat for Humanity, grants to support student groups to travel to national events, school supplies for needy students, Girl Scouts, and 4-H. Annually over $5,000 is budgeted and dispersed for community service projects. 

